THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH

OF

SAINT PETER

CHARLOTTETOWN P.E.I.

ANNUAL REPORT
FOR
THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31

1981

A PRAYER FOR OUR MISSION AS CHRISTIANS

O Lord Jesus Christ, Son of God, Saviour of Mankind, as you did call your first disciples to fish for men, give us grace to launch out into the deep waters of human need and to let down the saving nets of compassion and concern. Send us out in your name with helping hand and healing word, and enable us by the power of your love to serve our fellow man. Hear us, Jesus, Master, Christ Eternal, whom we worship with the Father and the Holy Spirit, one God forever. Amen.

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF SAINT PETER

AGENDA FOR ANNUAL MEETING

- 1. Opening Prayer and Memorials
- 2. Minutes of the Last Annual Meeting
- 3. Matters Arising
- 4. Reception of Reports

Rector's Report

Wardens' Reports Property

Finance

Auditor's Report

Treasurer's Report

Trust Fund Report

Budget for 1982

Afternoon Branch A.C.W. & Treasurer's Report

Binney Group Report & Treasurer's Report

Brotherhood of Anglican Churchmen

Service Arrangements

Boy's Club Report

Christian Education Report

Altar Guild Report

Sign of the Fish Report

P.E.I. District of the Canadian Bible Society Report

Family Service Bureau Report

Ladies Auxiliary of Family Service Bureau

Cemetery Report

Mothers' Union

Little Helpers

Meals on Wheels

- 5. Vote of Thanks
- 6. Any Other Business for 1981
- 7. Elections:

Report of the Nominating Committee

- (a) Delegates to Synod
- (b) Members of the Vestry
- (c) D.C.S. Representation
 - 2 Youth Delegates
 - 2 Male Delegates
 - 2 Female Delegates
- (d) 2 Delegates to the Charlottetown Christian Council
- (e) 2 Delegates to the Bible Society
- (f) Family Service Bureau
- (g) Old Protestant Cemetery Committee
- 8. Any Other Business
- 9. Motion to Adjourn

MINUTES OF ANNUAL MEETING ST.PETERS CATHEDRAL JANUARY 25TH. 1981

There were 54 Parishioners in attendance.

Father Westin opened the meeting with prayers.

A minute of silence was observed in memory Dr. Hammond Kelly

A thank you was extended to the ladies for the splendid supper.

The minutes of the last Annual Meeting were adopted as printed in the Annual Report.

Rectors Report. Father Westin drew attention to page 8 in the Annual Report. this was the Mission by St.Andrews Missionary Society of King's College and Our Patronal Festival, which will take the form of a Theological Conferenc Father Westin moved the adoption of his report. seconded by Bayliss Lee. Carried.

ST.Peters Publication. Father Westin reported that pamphlets are being printe from time to time for distribution to the parishioners. The first one is due shortly.

Ron Frid spoke on the Boys Club, he said that the leaders of this project spent approximately \$300.00 of their own funds to keep it operating. He was wondering if there was some way this could be financed by the parish.

The incoming Vestry were to look into this matter of the boys club.

Christian Education. It was reported that 64 were enrolled in 8 classes.

There was a discussion on the problems with our Christian Education Program.

It was reported that the teachers did not know each other, also they did not know how many children were actually attending Church School.

Eileen Paton reported that some of the children were not arriving on time for Church School.

Ron Frid said that he was not in favor of the children not being with their parents for the full Church Service each Sunday. He felt Church School should be held at a different time than the Church Service.

Mrs Bev Armstrong felt the Church School should be held at 2 p.m. on each Sunday.

David Whittlesay asked what really is a good time for Church School. He said we should stand up for God or forget it.

Keir Costain said that the parents of the children must be willing to work on the Church School problem, otherwise it will not work.

George Vessey suggested that the Church School should start after the Sermon.

MOTION: Art Peake moved that the incoming Vestry appoint a Committee to meet with the teachers and find out what are the problems in the Church School Program, and that such Committee work hard to correct the problems. Seconded by Ron Orton. Carried.

Professor Alan Reesor spoke on the intelligence of the Junior Choir, he was quite proud and pleased with them.

Father Westin spoke on the responsibilities of the parents etc. Where are the Confirmed people, etc.

Ron Frid was commenting on the high cost of heating the Church Property. He said that it was possible to obtain a grant form the Government to aid in this cost. The Property Committee was to look into this. Ron reported that he would give particulars he had to Jean Peake.

Charles MacKeen asked why there was no budget for Rochford Square Property.

This was explained by the Finance Warden.

Day Care Centre. Norma Simpson reported that the Day Care Centre located in the Rochford Square Property will have all the utilities in their name. A meeting on this will be held with the Vestry in February.

Bev Armstrong spoke on the Protestant Family Service Bureau.

Regina Korrey asked why the Protestant Family Service Bureau needed help.

Mrs Rogers Sr. asked why do we have to help other groups when we have to look after ourselves. She felt we should look after St. Peters and let the rest look after themselves.

Art Peake gave a vote of thanks to the Vestry for their good work during the year.

The Nominating Committee brought in the following for consideration.

Synod Delegates. Ron Orton, Al Reesor
Sub " " Paul Kays, Art Holland. Ted Reagh moved their appointment
Seconded by Bayliss Lee.Carried

Vestry 3 Year Term.

Ian Bailey, Paul Kays, Evelyn Rogers, Ted Reagh, Bayliss Lee.

Bev Armstrong moved their appointment. Seconded by Marjorie Vessey. Carried

- D.C.S. Art Peake, George Vessey, Bernice Rowland, Marjorie Vessey, Richard Reagh, Rowena MacKeen. Moved by Ed Acorn, Seconded by Ted Reagh. Carrie
- C.C.C. Karl Winter, Bernice Rowland. Moved by George Vessey, seconded by Jean Peake. Carried

Bible Society. Ted Reagh, Elizabeth Reagh. Moved by Bernice Rowland, seconded by Carl Mathis. Carried.

Protestant Family Service Bureau. Mrs Ross Nicholson. Moved by Bev Armstrong seconded by Mrs Bev Armstrong. Carried.

Old Protestant Cemetery Committee. Mr Frank Weatherby. Moved by Paul Kays, seconded by Bayliss Lee.

Ladies Auxiliary Family Service Bureau. Mrs E.Armstrong, Mrs H.Michael. Moved by Bernice Rowland, seconded by Jean Peake. Carried.

Financial Report moved by Pete Paton, Seconded by Bayliss Lee. Carried ACW Report moved by Mrs Smith, seconded by Mrs Brady. Carried ACW Financial Report. Moved by Mrs Brady, seconded by Mrs Smith. Carried Binney Report. Moved by Norma Simpson, seconded by Betty MacKeen. Carried Binney Financial Report. Moved by Marjorie Vessey, seconded by Norma Simpson Carried.

Bazaar Report Moved by Marjorie Vessey, seconded by Norma Simpson. Carried

Sacristan Report. Moved by Paul Kays, seconded by Ted Reagh. Carried Cemetery Report. Moved by Frank Weatherby, seconded by Paul Kays. Carried. Fish Report. Moved by Mrs Macmillan, seconded by Bernice Rowland. Carried Bible Society. Moved by Elizabeth Reagh, seconded by David Whittlesay. Carried C.C. Council. Moved by Bayliss Lee, seconded by Bernice Rowland. Carried Protestant Family Service Bureau. Moved by Norma Simpson, seconded by Bev Armstrong. Carried.

Ladies Auxiliary Protestant Family Service Bureau. Moved by Elizabeth Reagh seconded by Bev Armstrong. Carried

Choir. Moved by Alan Reesor, seconded by Carl Mathis. Carried

Cemetery. Moved by Frank Weatherby, seconded by Paul Kays. Carried

Brotherhood of Anglican Churchmen. Moved by John Stewart, seconded by Ron Orton. Carried.

Brotherhood of Anglican Churchmen Financial Report. Moved by John Stewart seconded by David Whittlesay. Carried.

Christian Education Committee Report. Moved by Bev Armstrong, seconded by Mrs Amrstrong. Carried

Camp Report. Moved by Al Reesor, seconded by Carl Mathis. Carried Service Arrangements. Moved by Evelyn Rogers, seconded by Al Reesor. Carried Altar Guild. Moved Dorothy Orton, seconded by Dorothy Acorn. Carried.

Altar Guild Financial Report. Moved by Dorothy Orton, seconded by Dorothy Acorn. Carried.

Father Westin thanked all the committee members and the parishioners for the support given him during the past year.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned.

E.G.Acorn

Vestry Clerk.

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF SAINT PETER CATHEDRAL RECTOR'S REPORT FOR 1981

Statistical Information

Holy Eucharist Requiem Eucharist	352 12			
Sick Communions		Visits,	234	Communicants
Easter Octave Communicants	365			
Christmas Octave Communicants	410			
Mattins	335			
Evensong	355			
Special Services	41			
Holy Unction	2			
Holy Baptism	5			
Weddings	4			
Burials	8			
Quiet Day	1			
Tenebrae	3			
Seder Meal	1			
Litany	4			
Stations of the Cross	7			
School of Prayer	1			
Families on the Cathedral Roll	154			
Individuals on the Cathedral Roll	58			
Communicants on the Cathedral Roll				
Total Number of Souls	605			

During 1981 we had a Mission conducted by members of St. Andrew's Missionary Society of King's College, Halifax. We are most grateful to them, and to The Rev'd Dr. R.A. Ward who led their Bible Study Group and was always available for guidance. The enthusiasm of these students, as well as their obvious sincerity, did much to encourage and stir us up.

Several of our faithful and beloved members left us, and the Church Militant, in 1981. They will be sadly missed. We pray that they may rest in peace.

It is with regret that I must point out that we have not grown in numbers. However, I do believe that there are indications of spiritual growth. The way in which the Cathedral Family responded to the financial crisis we faced in the Fall is most encouraging. The number of young people out at Midnight Mass, and the sense of worship, cannot but encourage us all. Also, the formation of a Mother's Union speaks well for the future. We must foster and support family life. The family is the basic unit of society. If we are to have a strong and healty society, then we must build solid, Christian families which manifest love for God and for each other. Love is costly. "There is nothing love cannot face; there is no limit to its faith, its hope, and its endurance."

Our appreciation, once again, to Alan Reesor and our choir. They continue to lead us in the worship of Almighty God, lifting praise and adoration to the Majesty on High with truth, sincerity and the beauty of holiness. As the first duty of man is the worship of God, it is only right that we continue to lay great stress on Liturgy, and to strive to make it as glorious and as uplifting as possible.

Our Theological Conference - tied in with the annual Patronal Festival - was very well received, as was the "Conference Report." In a small way it is a valuable contribution to the Church Catholic.

In November, the Synod of the Diocese of Nova Scotia elected Father Arthur Peters, of Christ Church, Sydney, to be Bishop Coadjutor. It is expected that he will be consecrated in February. We wish him every blessing in this new ministry, and assure him of our prayers and support. Bishop Hatfield, as Diocesan, continues to exercise Episcopal Jurisdiction over all Anglicans in Prince Edward Island.

It is essential that we, as Christians, be alert and vigilent. Our adversary the devil, as a roaring lion, is rampant. We must be on the alert. Observe what is happening in the world, our nation and locally. We have a witness to bear and a warfare to wage. Regular, presistent prayer is a powerful weapon. We must use it. The faith "once delivered" to the saints is in danger, overseas as well as in Canada. We must also be prepared to stand up, if necessary alone, where this is required.

Father John Pearce will be with us for the Ash Wednesday Quiet Day in 1982.

In 1982 may each one of you grow spiritually; get to know and love God better; respond to His call in obedience and thanksgiving; pray for the coming of God and His Kingdom, and work for it.

Your Priest and Pastor

H.M.D. Westin

PROPERTY WARDENS REPORT

Father Westin, Vestry Members and Parishioners of St. Peters Cathedral Church, I have the honour to submit the following property report for the year 1981.

This has been a difficult year. A survey of the property early in the year, using as much professional advice as possible, revealed that the actual Church building required very large expenditures of money to bring it to an acceptable standard.

In June a report was presented to the Vestry detailing the immediate and long range maintenance required. The Vestry approved these expenditures. The report was presented to the Congregation at the family day in September, and as a result of the response, work was commenced.

The following items have been completed:-

Driveway - Widened to 20 ft. patched and surfaced.

The roof over the steps to the Sunday School rooms was leaking very badly, so the tar was removed, flashing replaced and retarred.

In December the Vestry approved the installation of ceiling fans in the nave and choir of the Cathedral. These fans are most efficient, giving considerable comfort to the congregation with less use of the furnace.

The objective of the property committee has been to stop the flow of water into the building and to raise the standard of the appearance of the Church building and grounds.

Fortunately considerable work has been carried out on the Rectory and Parish House, so that both of these properties are at the moment in good condition, but it must be remembered that they both have old furnaces and the original plumbing, which could cause us heavy expenditure at any time.

Mr. Haddad was sick for a considerable part of this year, 4 1/2 months, and left us on December 31st. We welcome our new caretaker Mr. Don Osbourne.

Is is recommended that the following work be carried out to Church buildings without delay in order to stop further deterioration of the fabric.

Church Hall - Exterior Painting

Church Building - New flashing, new down pipes

- Repoint brick work

- Stop water in the bell tower
- Raise front entrance path
- Landscape to allow surface drainage away from building

The following work will have to be carried out over the next few years.

- Redecorate the Cathedral
- Replace stonework on exterior of Chapel
- Replace tiling in Sunday School rooms
- Redecorate Hall
- Replace the furnace

I particularity wish to thank the various members of the congregation who have so willingly helped to clean the Church, all the members of the Property Committee who have willingly assisted and advised me. I am aware that it is not correct to single out one person, however I must bring to your attention the particular efforts of Dr. Alan Reesor.

Alan undertook the task of maintaining the cleanliness of the interior of the buildings, and has supervised, and on many occasions, actually cleaned the church and hall himself. I doubt if there have been many Saturdays this year when Alan has not spent the whole day cleaning the property.

I will close this report with one matter for consideration by the congregation.

It is my opinion, in view of the potential costs with which we will be faced, that St. Peters Cathedral cannot afford the luxury of being in the Real Estate business, and that serious thought should be given to selling the duplex on Rochford Square.

I do not suggest this be done immediately, but rather at a time when property values have recovered.

This property is old, and will continually require expensive repairs.

The apartment over the hall could then be renovated

Property Warden

Property Warden

Property Warden

Special Miss sebset was weither, we have

Special Misses replacing lead pibe at 15 Regulard.

FINANCE WARDEN'S REPORT FOR 1981

The Financial Statements of the Church's Revenue and Expenditures, the Statements of the Trust Funds, and the Budget for 1982 are set out in the following pages.

It is a pleasure to be able to tell you that our Building Fund Debt has been nearly wiped out due to the generous giving of the people of St. Peter's and the dedicated efforts of many people including Peggy Holland, George Kays, the Binney Group and the many others who worked tirelessly for the Annual Bazaar and Supper, the Men's Association, and several bequests.

Our total Building Fund Debt (excluding the mortgage on 15 Rochford Square) has been reduced from \$43,000. to \$2,919 as of January 15, 1982. This decrease will save us approximately \$7,500. this year in bank interest.

However, we still have a bank overdraft of \$6,761. in our General Operating Account. In order to eliminate this, we need to increase our weekly giving during 1982 by approximately 17%. In other words, if you are now giving, for example, \$20. per week, this should be increased immediately to \$23.40 and if everyone of us did this we would be able to get rid of this overdraft and put the church's finances in a very healthy state.

I would like to express my gratitude and appreciation to Alan MacMillan for acting as Auditor, to Fred Weatherby our Treasurer for his many hours on our behalf, to Elizabeth and Ted Reagh for their help with the monthly statements and to Bayliss Lee and Maurice Blake of the Finance Committee.

Respectfully submitted,

Hugh Paton

Finance Warden

AUDITOR'S REPORT

I have examined the books and accounts of the Parochial Corporation of St. Peter's Cathedral for the year ended December 31, 1981. My examination included verification of the bank balances of the statements prepared for the various trust accounts.

In my opinion the accompanying statement of receipts and expenditures and the attached schedules present fairly the financial operations for the year ended December 31, 1981.

A.G. Macmillan

ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1981

RECEIPTS: Offerings and Misc. Envelopes Open Offerings Bishops Enthronement 15 Rochford Square Christmas Trees Hall Rental Holy Baptism Miscellaneous Receipts Miscellaneous Interest Sedar Meal Sunday School Walkathon Votive Lights	63,143.83 2,607.86 - 3,250.00 25.00 345.00 25.00 12.24 - 56.94 - 115.64	1981 \$ 69,581.51	1980 \$ 58,879.21 2,864.62 120.15 - 435.00 25.00 44.69 326.88 266.29 211.54 30.00 149.50
TRUST FUNDS Brecken Hodgson Cemetary Memorial (Parochial) Memorial (Chapel)	5,500.00 1,900.00 2,000.00 1,900.00 500.00	11,800.00	5,700.00 1,800.00 - 1,000.00
BUILDING FUND DONATIONS Binney Group Men's Association Mrs. Korrey Mrs. Palmer Mr. Michael Pledges & Misc. Donatio	7,093.00 500.00 1,062.00 5,000.00 919.00	39,909.14	4,000.00 1,500.00 - - - 4,421.00
DESIGNATED FUNDS Anglican Appeal Assistant Priest Fund Bishop Cutts Bishop Tucker - Uganda Camp Kingston Canadian Bible Society Carpet Donation Cemetary Diocese of Kumasi Diocesan Times Lenten - St. Marys Lenten - St. Monicas King County Appeal Memorial Funds - Mrs. C	770.00 560.00 1,100.00 300.00 90.00 930.70 800.00 25.00 1,164.95	39,000.14	469.00 920.00 - 100.00 22.00 135.77 1,907.73 700.00 101.00 755.73 2,105.72 50.00
Memorial Funds - Mrs. C Memorial Funds - Misc. Mission - Dr. Ward Organ Fund Primates World Relief Queens County Communication	60.00 120.00 1.292.00 -		452.00 - 499.30 95.00 106.00

DESIGNATED FUNDS (Cont'd Refugee Sponsor Group Right to Life Stain Glass Window St. Peter Publications St. Peters Sound System St. Lukes Mission Theological Education Indigent Fund White Gift Fund	47.00 25.00 - - 28.00 400.00	1981 \$ 8,772.65	1980 \$ 70.00 - 10.00 2,000.00 4,000.00 100.00 49.15 300.00 195.23
TOTAL RECEIPTS		130,063.30	96,917.51
EXPENDITURES: Operating Expenses Advertising Allotment - Arrears Allotment - Advances Bank Service Charge Bank Overdraft Interest Bank Building Loan Interest Canada Pension Plan Capital Expenditures	6,973.11 1,922.07 - 157.62 2,342.18 647.32		1,077.11 - 5,500.00 117.00 408.71 - 417.59 492.00 135.77 1,138.94 1,087.34 5,314.38 1,524.98 1,226.05 - 1,964.84 511.03 201.73 2,669.00 1,566.05 102.17 - 230.74 112.00 266.29 - 1,338.60 233.26 54.87 - 331.02 1,714.02
Telephone - Cathedral	288.82		353.03

EXPENDITURES: (Cont'd)		1981 \$	1980 \$
Telephone - Rectory - 15 Rochford Sq. Unemployment Insurance Wafers, Wine & Candles Water - Cathedral - Rectory - 15 Rochford Workers Compensation	323.83 - 603.52 1,466.15 348.54 140.36 - 68.25	57,511.25	243.82 192.53 503.73 1,132.13 235.92 132.84 110.70 63.00
DONATIONS: Sisters of the Precious			
Blood	50.00		50.00
Soc. of St. John Evangelist Ch'Town Christian Counc Society of St. Francis	50.00		50.00 25.00 50.00
Church Bible Prayer Boo Soc. Canadian Bible Society Comm. of the Resurrecti Discretionary Fund Old Protestant Cemetary Father Westin	25.00 50.00 ion 50.00 200.00		25.00 50.00 50.00 100.00 50.00
Father LePage Protestant Family Servi Nichalos Haddad Father John Pierce RT. Rev. Reginald Holli Father R.D. Bridge Mrs. Bayliss Lee -Paint	ice 300.00 - - is -	2,500.00	600.00 105.00 98.00 190.00 600.00
BUILDING FUND TRANSFER From Current Account	-	-	3,500.00
SALARIES AND HONORARIA Rector's Stipend Travel Allowance Car Replacement	14,360.00 1,200.00 1,400.00		12,190.00 1,000.00 1,400.00
Parish Pension Assessment Father McLeish Stipend Travel Allowance Car Replacement	1,585.00	,	1,394.00 5,060.00 587.50 1,167.00
Parish Pension Assessment	_		521.00
Organist & Choir Director Sexton	2,200.00 9,750.00 1,800.00		2,000.00 9,000.00 750.00
Treasurer Relief Organist	60.00	22 225 22	_
Vestry Clerk	850.00	33,205.00	750.00

		1981	1980
DESIGNATED FUNDS		\$	\$
Anglican Appeal	770.00		469.00
Canadian Bible Society	90.00		22.00
Camp Kingston	_		100.00
Cemetary	930.70		1,907.73
Diocese of Kumasi	800.00		700.00
Bishop Tucker - Uganda	300.00		-
Bishop Cutts	1,100.00		-
Dr. Ward - Mission	250.00		-
Mission Expenses	33.29		-
Diocesan Times	25.00		101.00
Kings Co. Appeal	_		50.00
Memorial Freight	163.05		_
White Gift - Freight	186.58		-
Primates World Relief			95.00
St. Monicas Home	1,164.95		2,105.72
Theological Education	28.00		49.15
Refugee Sponsor Group	_		70.00
Stain Glass Window	25.00		10.00
Queens Co. Communicatio			106.00
Right to Life	47.00		
	47.00 -		755.73
St. Marys Home St. Lukes Mission	_		100.00
	1,449.00		400.00
Thos. Browne Memorial	25.34		
Simnel Cake	23.34		
Indigent Fund	400.00	4	<u></u>
(Prot. Serv. Bur.)		10,176.91	
St. Peter Publications	2,000.00	10,170.71	
TOTAL EXPENDITURES			
		103,393.16	81,657.08

STATEMENT OF CASH RECONCILIATION as at December 31, 1981

	1981	1980
Cash Balance - January l Add: Cash Receipts	6,477.05 130,063.30	1,137.62 96,917.51
TOTAL CASH	136,540.35	98,055.13
Less: Total Expenditures	103,393.16	81,657.08
Surplus	33,147.19	16,398.05
Less Payment on Loan	<u>39,909.14</u>	9,921.00
Bank Balance (Deficit) Dec. 31	(*6,761.95)	6,477.05
STATMENT OF BANK REC	ONCILIATION	
as at December 31,	1981	
	1981	1980
Balance as per Bank Statement	2,732.29	10,504.61
Plus: Outstanding Deposits	729.00	59.58
	3,461.29	10,564.19
Less: Outstanding Cheques	9,673.24	2,587.14

1,500.00

6,477.05

Less: Outstanding Transfer to Loan $\frac{550.00}{(6,761.95)}$

- 16 -ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

STATEMENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1981

HODGSON TRUST

	•		
Cash balance, December 31, 1980			\$ 177.96
Receipts			
Investment income Bank interest Investment matured		\$1,813.93 80.10 3,200.00	5,094.03 \$5,271.99
Disbursements			
Purchase of investments Transferred to general account		\$3,000.00 1,900.00	4,900.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981			\$ 371.99
Investments, at par	\$20,600.00		
ST. PETER'S CATHED	RAL MEMORIAL FU	ND	
Cash balance, December 31, 1980			\$ 232.11
Receipts Investment income Bank interest Investment matured Bequests Disbursements		\$1,284.77 109.40 2,500.00 1,000.00	4,894.17 \$5,126.28
Purchase of investments		\$2,000.00	, ,
Transferred to general account		1,900.00	3,900.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981			\$1,226.28
Investments, at par	\$14,900.00		
INDIGEN	T FUND		
Cash balance, December 31, 1980			\$ 89.65
Receipts Investment income Bank interest		\$ 365.00 32.15	397.15 \$ 486.80
Disbursements			7 400.0U
Transfer to general account		\$ 400.00	400.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981			\$ 86.80
Investments, at par	\$5,000.00		

- 17 -ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

STATEMENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1981

· : CANON MALONE TRUST

Cash balance, December 31, 1980		\$:	361.72
Receipts			
Investment income \$	\$ 240.98 66.69 2,500.00	2, 5 3	807.67 169.39
Disbursements		Ψ 5,	100.00
Investment Purchased	\$2,500.00	2,	500.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$	669.39
Investments, at par \$3,500.00)		
W. A. COTTON	- ENDOWMENT		
Cash balance, December 31, 1980			
Receipts		\$	84.58
Investment income Investments matured Bank interest	\$787.18 500.00 47.92	1,3 \$1,4	335.10 119.68
Disbursements		•	
Transfer to general account	\$700.00	-	700.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$ 7	719.68
Investments, at par \$7,250.0	0 =		
GEORGE V. MOO	RE ENDOWMENT		
Receipts			
Investment income		\$	9.00
Disbursements			
Transferred to Altar Guild		\$	9.00
Investments, at par \$200.00			

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

STATEMENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1981

MEMORIAL CHAPEL ENDOWMENT

Cash balance, December 31, 1980 Receipts		\$ 621.60
Investment income	\$ 457.50	
Bank interest	103.17	560.67 \$ 1,182.27
Disbursements		
Transfer to general account	\$ 500.00	500.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$ 682.27
Investments, at par \$ 4,0	00.00	460,000 18.00,000,000
BRECKEN EN	DOWMENT	
Cash balance, December 31, 1980		\$ 117.43
Receipts		
Investment income Investment matured Bank interest	\$ 5,185.77 10,000.00 196.86	15,382.63 \$15,500.06
Disbursements		
Purchase of investments	\$10,000.00	
	·	15 500 00
Transferred to general account	5,500.00	15,500.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$.06
Investments, at par \$64,4		

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

STATEMENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1981

CEMETERY ENDOWMENT FUND

·		
Cash balance, December 31, 1980		\$ 933.73
Receipts		
Investment Income Sale of plots Investment Matured Bank Interest	\$1,167.79 1,500.00 2,500.00 240.59	5,408.38 \$6,342.11
Disbursements		
Purchase of investments	\$5,000.00	5,000.00
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$1,342.11
Investments, at par \$18,400.00		
CEMETERY INCOME ACCOUNT	Tr.	
CHILITINI TREGILI RECOULT	<u>.</u>	
Cash balance, December 31, 1980		\$3,184.64
Receipts		
Investment Income	\$ 485.50	
Bank Interest	427.59	913.09 \$4,097.73
Disbursements		
Transfer to general account	\$2,930.70	2,930.70
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$1,167.03
KATHERINE SAUNDERS ENDOWME	ENT	
Cash balance, December 31, 1980 Receipts		\$ 654.56
Bank Interest	\$ 101.79	101.79
Cash in bank, December 31, 1981		\$ 756.35

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 1982

Receipts:

For General Parish Use: Envelopes Open Organizations Miscellaneous	\$74,500. 3,000. 7,000. 1,000.	\$ 85,500.
Rentals		3,500.
Income from Trust Funds		$\frac{12,000}{\$101,000}$.
Less: Total Expenses Target for Debt Reduct	\$97,495. 7,000.	\$104,495.
	Deficit for 1982	(\$ 3,495.)

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 1982

Schedule 1		Schedule 2	
Total General Expenditures		Salaries, Honorarium,	Levies
Advertising Bank Charges & Interest Fuel - Cathedral	\$ 1,200. 900. 8,200. 2,340. 3,400. 3,100. 750. 10,000. 1,500. 1,25. 39,335. 500. 800. 1,850. 375. 400. 1,500. 400. 1,500. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,500. 2,500. 400. 1,500. 2,500. 400. 1,500. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,200. 3,000. 1,245. 397.495.	Rector Travel Allowance Car Replacement Pension Assessment Sexton Choir Master/Organist Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist Relief Priest Canada Pension Plan U.I.C.	\$ 16,135. 1,200. 1,400. 2,300. 11,000. 2,200. 1,800. 850. 100. 1,200. 450. 700. \$39,335.
	\$97,495.		

REPORT OF AFTERNOON BRANCH A.C.W.

1981 has been a busy year for the Afternoon Branch, we held our weekly meetings from September through April. The first Wednesday of every month, the group attended Corporate Communion followed by our meeting. Average attendance, eight members.

We received letters from our prayer partner Larry Robertson during the year. Knitted knee wraps were made for the guests at Beach Grove. Knitted articles were made for the Protestant Family Service Bureau for the Christmas sale. Articles made for our bazaar and tea. Visitations to the Nursing Home as well as private homes. Help was given with the Little Helpers Party. Fudge was made regularly for the weekly sale of fudge. Brass cleaning for Easter and Christmas was done. Many of the members attended the Annual and Semi-Annual Meetings of the A.C.W. Our financial commitments were met for the year.

We were very much saddened by the death of two very valued members, Dorothy Palmer and Regina Korrey during the year. Their knowledge and dedication to our group and the Church in general should be an example to inspire us all. How very much richer we are for having had the privilege to have served with them.

I close my report with thanks to God for another year with my wonderful officers and sister members.

Respectfully submitted
Hazel Breedon

St. Peter's Cathedral ACW Afternoon Branch 1981

Receipts Balance carried forward from 1980 Dues and Thank Offering Table Box Collection Interest on Investments Bank Interest Bishop's Discretionary Fund	\$54.81 \$157.40 \$31.35 \$43.63 \$2.97 \$23.00 \$312.76
Bank Balance dec.31.1981 Acc.#6768 \$89.97 Less outstanding cheque \$54.97	\$54.97
Expenditures Elizabeth Armstrong Bank Service Charge Pat Rogers (Elephant) Bishop's Discretionary Fund Prayer Partner Anglican Appeal for the North Binnie Group	\$ 1.59 \$ 1.20 \$35.00 \$25.00 \$60.00 \$100.00 \$257.00
Balance Dec.31,1981	\$312.76
Investments December 31,1981 Dominion of Canada Bonds #T29A497656 1983 4½% #T29A467316 1983 4½% #T29A467317 1983 4½% #T29A467318 1983 4½%	\$100.00 \$100.00 \$100.00 \$100.00
Eastern Canada Savings & Loan Debenture Central and Eastern Trust Guaranteed Investment Certificate #230282 9% Interest at Maturity	\$500.00 \$406.51 \$224.78

Held in trust in $\,$ Personal Safety Deposit Box by Margaret A. Brady of the ACW Afternoon Branch.

Francisco & Francisco Coment

Margaret A. Brady

ANNUAL REPORT - BINNEY GROUP A.C.W.

JANUARY 1981 - DECEMBER 1981

It was our privilege to serve as Co-Chairmen of Binney Group this year. We thank God for our many talented, energetic members without whom our job would not have been successful.

We held regular bi-monthly meetings from January to May and met weekly from September to December to prepare handcrafts for the Bazaar with only one business meeting a month. Every regular meeting is preceded by Vespers in the Chapel.

Our Annual Bazaar and Dinner, which although co-ordinated by Binney members, is truly a Parish affair. No one on the Parish list is missed at this time. We both met and got to know many members of the congregation who were previously only names to us. This is truly the meeting-place for 8:00 a.m. and 10:00 a.m. worshippers and much fellowship is enjoyed by all. Bazaar time is a busy and sometimes nerve-wracking time and at times we wondered whether it would come about or not, but on the actual day everyone went about her own tasks with such competence that we found ourselves with virtually nothing to do.

The past year has also seen the opening of the Rochford Street Child Care Centre in the Church House, with the usual growing pains. Since its beginning, we have heard many favourable comments on the quality of care provided there. Although we have contributed little in actual work or money our support has made it possible for this Centre to operate. Our involvement in this has made many people aware of St. Peter's outreach into the community. The staff at the Child Care Centre have given their half of the house a face-lift inside and out at their own expense, improving it greatly. We cannot help but benefit from our support of this facility.

Every week fudge is made and sold to various outlets in the City. The money from this project and the bottle collections is put into the Heritage Fund. This fund has paid for the complete repair and restoration of the Stained Glass windows in the Church and Chapel and will continue to build for future needs of the Church.

Other activities in which we have been involved are: providing Sunday coffee hours; monthly Christian Council dinners; Simnel Cakes for Mothering Sunday; catered to Mens' Club breakfast twice; provided luncheon for D.C.S.; provided coffee twice daily for Theological Conference and fed Choir Camp members for two days. We also held two mammoth fudge sales; a Bake Sale at Confereration Court Mall; two Rummage Sales and an Anything-Everything Sale. We also provide the Penitential Lunch and Seder Meal.

All women of the Anglican Faith are automatically members of the A.C.W. and we welcome all who wish to join us at our meetings which, despite all our work, provide some good fellowship.

Respectfully submitted,

Betty MacKeen - Barb Reesor - Co-Chairmen

BINNEY GROUP - TREASURER REPORT

JANUARY 1 - DECEMBER 31, 1981

RECEIPTS:	EXPENDITURES:

Bank balance Jan. 1,1981 \$	598.13	Kneeler Committee \$	
Dues	44.00	Dessert Dishes	52.97
Xmas cards	34.40	Alexandra Society	50.00
Annual meeting supper	51.00	Daisy = Gift	4.91
Beans & Things	212.95	Cake - Social Evening	3.92
Royalties - Cook Book		Stainless Steel Bowls	40.80
Coffee money - collected at our	31.00	Creche Supplies	20.00
Rummage Sales	267.90		7,000.00
——————————————————————————————————————	,068.28	Semnel Cake Supplies	6.27
Seder Meal-free will offering		Tablecloth Material	292.80
-	48.34	Donation to Choir	200.00
•	178.34	Scup Bowls and Spoons Lamb - Seder Meal	69.34 113.9 6
	447.79	Queens Co. Christian Comm.	
Post dated cheque from		Laundry	7.00
	20.00	Toys - Rochford Day Care	50.00
Food Sale	461.25	Bank service charges	3.10
Kitchen rental	50.00	Building Fund (from Christian	
	120.86	Council Suppers)	93.00
Annual Bazaar 5	,288.70	Cleaning carpet Creche	52.80
		Heritage Fund (Fudge Sales)	60.00
	100 00	Fudge made by Peggy	10.00
A.C.W. Afternoon Branch	100.00	Glass shelf fridge	17.60
		Protestant Family Service	100.00
		Bishop's Discretionary Fund	50.00
		Rector's "	100.00
		Endownment Episcopal Fund	100.00
		Betty Bailey J.A.	50.00
		Altar Guild	200.00
		Rev. R. Mowry (Prayer Partner) 75.00
		Meals on Wheels	50.00
		N. Haddad Xmas Gift	35.00
		Diocesan Pledge	175.00
		Pauls Flower Shop	10.80
•		Stale dated cheque - bazaar	15.00
×.			
		\$	9,309.27
		Bank Bal. Dec. 31'81	519.21
\$9 <u></u>	,828.48	\$	9,828.48

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED

SIGNED CONNIE HANNAM, TREASURER

AUDITED & FOUND CORRECT SIGNED THOMAS N. ROGERS

ST. PETERS CATHEDRAL BINNEY GROUP

BAZAAR REPORT FOR THE YEAR 1980 AND 1981

1981

1980

APRON TABLE HOME BAKE BOOKS FUDGE KNIT WEAR TRINKETS AND TREASURES VARIETY J.A. DONATIONS MISC INCOME - 1980 Bazaar	\$	370.39 572.24 236.50 262.60 420.62 162.25 446.85	\$	367.05 733.20 261.35 350.20 502.30 214.05 376.85 80.92 247.25 5.00
	\$	2,708.95	\$	3,138.17
TICKET SALES (665 sold in 1980 (624 sold in 1981	\$	3,078.40		3,034.00
TOTAL RECEIPTS	\$	5,787.35	\$	6,172.17
EXPENSES:				
Rolls Misc, napkins, roll baskets, candles, etc. Postage and paper Judson Food (Ham) Queen St. Meat Market (Tongue) Kays Bros. (take out cont.) Milk Dishwashers Rogers Hardware - coffee pots Groceries Taweel Advertising Smith Sound	# #	99.00 92.54 41.14 384.03 118.68 35.91 30.97 39.00 73.09 18.75 20.00	\$	99.00 26.48 70.74 20.40 334.87 90.00 24.86 23.26 50.55 95.01 48.30
PROFIT	\$	4,845.64	\$ 5	,288.70

BROTHERHOOD OF ANGLICAN CHURCHMEN ANNUAL REPORT

The Brotherhood held three Corporate Communion Breakfasts last year. Our average attendance was eighteen and we would liked to have had more of our membership attend these breakfasts. Thanks to the Binneys for their support, the food was excellent.

The Sunday School Ficnic was held at Southpart and the Brotherhood looked after the food, games and prizes. Thanks to Paul Kays and the men who helped make the picnic such an enjoyable outing for those who attended.

Our Annual Parish dance was held at the Charlottetown Legion last fall. The dance was well attended and enjoyed by all. Special thanks to George Kays and to the ladies for their continued support in the kitchen.

The Brotherhood held its Annual Oyster Party in the church hall last fall. Unfortunately, this event does not get the support it should and it shows on our financial statement. This is a good opportunity for the men to get together and enjoy an evening of fellowship. I'm sure we can make a better effort next year and fill the church hall.

A special thanks to the men who helped to keep the church clean from time-to-time during the year and especially when Nick Haddad was hospitalized.

At present we have a membership of twenty-nine men and with a little work we should be able to increase the number to forty.

The Executive of the Brotherhood for 1981 was as follows:

President

John Stewart

Vice President

Ron Orton / Roger Sherren

Secretary-Treasurer - Peter Taweel

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED

John Stewart, President

1981 FINANCIAL STATEMENT

Receipts		<u>Expenditures</u>
Bank Balance (Jan.	23/81) \$ 305.92	Church cleaning supplies \$ 16.14
Membership	145.00	Advertising 36.40
Dance	926.00	Johnstons Home Prod. 316.50
Breakfasts	20.00	Picnic 6.00
Cyster Party	209.00	Oyster Party 400.00
	\$1,605.92	Church Retirement Fund 500.00 \$1,275.04
		Bank Balance 330.88
		\$1,605.92

SERVICE ARRANGEMENTS COMMITTEE

The function of the Service Arrangements Committee is to assist the Rector with service arrangements at St. Peter's Cathedral. Members of this committee are Evelyn Rogers, Al Reesor and Bob Taylor.

The most visible portion of this committee's work is the appointment of sidesmen who assist at each service. There are approximately 35 men performing this role. In the past appointments were made on a monthly basis; however, with increasing postal rates appointments will be made for a six month period. Ev Rogers graciously provides telephone reminders to the sidesmen for each appointment.

The cooperation and support of all sidesmen is greatly appreciated by the committee.

Respectfully submitted,

Robert Taylor

ST. PETER'S BOYS CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 1982

The St. Peter's boys club is still in operation, with an average attendance of 10-15 boys.

There has been a marked increase in attendance by boys from the St. Peter's congregation.

The club is open to all boys 10-15 years old.

New leadership will be required next year, as I do not expect to be in the province next year.

Respectfully submitted,

Christopher Winter

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION

In April of this past year, an ad hoc committee was struck to examine Christian Education at St. Peter's Cathedral. This committee was under the chairmanship of Judge Arthur Peake. It was concluded that Christian Education should take place on several fronts but most of the emphasis was placed on the Church School.

Bob Taylor and Rosemary Mathis were appointed co-superintendents of the Church School. As recommended by the report of the Christian Education Committee, the program of study for the Church School needed to be reconsidered to make the course of study consistent with the service at St. Peter's; consequently, the Teal Program was adopted. The Church School has much material from this program but an order had to be placed to Colorado to complete supplies. As of yet this order has not arrived. The staff of the School are doing yeoman service with great dedication and I am sure their efforts are appreciated by the congregation.

The enthusiasm and energy of our young prople seems unlimited and they are progressing very well in their programs and the future looks bright.

Respectfully submitted,

Robert Taylor

ALTAR GUILD REPORT

During 1981 Altar Guild duties were carried out quietly and faithfully as in previous years. Five teams of members are responsible, on a rotating basis, for the daily duties in the Sacristy.

Once again we should like to thank the Binney Group for their financial support towards the upkeep and replacement of fair linens, vestments and sacred vessels.

We also thank those who contribute plants, florist and garden flowers to the glory of God, the beauty of the Cathedral, and in memory of loved ones.

It is a real privilege to work on the Altar Guild and with the members whose support is much appreciated.

Respectfully submitted

Dorothy Orton

President

TREASURER'S ANNUAL REPORT, ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ALTAR GUILD

December 31, 1980 to December 31, 1981

Balance Dec. 31, 1980	444.91		
RECEIPTS		EXPENSES	
Donations for flowers Donation from Binney Interest	521.75 200.00 20.19	Cost of flowers Carpet cleaning Linen Cleaning supplies Bank Charge	462.10 40.00 21.68 40.59 .80
	\$1,186.85	\$ Bank Bal.Dec.31/81 Outstanding cheques Bal.on hand Dec.31/81	565.17 830.93 209.25 621.68
		\$T	565.17

Dorothy Acorn, Treasurer.

Sign of the FISH Movement Annual Report 1980-1981

The Sign of the FISH has continued to provide help and support to those who request it. What help is given and how it is given is reviewed frequently and changes made sometimes because of changes in community resources but often because ways are seen to improve the service.

The hours of operation have remained the same, i.e., 2:00 to 11:00 p.m., Monday through Saturday. So far, there is no evidence that there is a great need for service outside these hours. This volunteer work requires dedication and perseverance. Sometimes a volunteer becomes discouraged because, for a while, few or perhaps no phone calls are received but then many and various calls come in - calls which test ones knowledge, imagination, and communication skills and sometimes the ability to remain calm when faced with a crisis. Then the volunteer's enthusiasm is restored by the awareness of being there when needed. Unfortunately, some resign because a lull lasted for, what was seen as, a long time. Some leave because they find their commitment interferes with home responsibilities. Recently, we were saddened by the death of a former, faithful volunteer, Louise Haszard.

Fortunately, there is a core of people who have been with the FISH Movement since it began or shortly after and so there is stability while recruitment and training of new volunteers goes on. We are always looking and trying out new ways to attract volunteers.

The training received by the volunteers is thorough and of such high calibre that, in the past year, two organizations have requested assistance in training their workers. The same three experienced people have been involved in the training program ever since the need for training was recognized. Periodic review of their work has made it possible to maintain a high level of performance.

The office committee faces many difficulties in drawing up a monthly schedule for the telephone volunteers. To try to ensure that someone is on duty at all times is a demanding job since volunteers get sick, go on vacation, or have sudden emergencies of their own. This committee maintains the file of resources so must be alert to new services or changes in services offered by long established organizations.

A concentrated effort to improve publicity resulted in more calls and more of a serious nature. People in trouble need to be reminded that FISH is concerned and how to contact the organization. This is done through the media. Publicity throughout the Maritimes was made available when ATV contacted FISH and did an interview. Speakers are available on request and information is provided to students for school projects. A booth at Confederation Court Mall on Volunteer Awareness Day, 1 May 1981, was attractively decorated by volunteers.

The churches have continued to give their support in prayers, notices in bulletins, and by providing space for meetings.

We have been fortunate, too, in the continued financial help from service clubs and individual donors. This provides for ordinary expenses but not for printing, which is done without charge, nor for the use of an office which is rent free.

FISH has so many friends without whom it would be impossible to function and for whom we are most grateful.

The members of the executive spend much time and energy to keep the work running smoothly.

Much has been said about the telephone volunteers, perhaps because there are approximately 50 of them, but also because they are the front line people who are in direct contact with the individual requiring a service. But there are other volunteers who provide essential services. Some are available to provide transportation for those who cannot affort it or who need the support of the driver if a stressful appointment must be kept. Other volunteers are called upon to visit a caller, write letters, read to someone with a vision problem, pick up and deliver medicines or groceries. A number of professional people volunteer their services to give direction in their field of work. One service that is not used is the Daily Hello, but it is available.

The Sign of the FISH is indebted to all the volunteers.

I sometimes think they must have in their minds the Prayer of St. Francis of Assisi -

Lord, Make me an Instrument of Your Peace!

Where there is hatred, let me sow love;

Where there is injury, pardon;

Where there is doubt, faith;

Where there is despair, hope;

Where there is darkness, light;

Where there is sadness, joy.

O Divine Master, Grant That I May Not so Much Seek
To be consoled, as to console;
To be understood, as to understand;
To be loved, as to love;

For it is in giving that we receive; It is in pardoning, that we are pardoned; It is in dying that we are born to eternal life. THE PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND DISTRICT OF THE CANADIAN BIBLE SOCIETY REPORT

1981

The Annual Meeting of this branch of the Canadian Bible Society was held in February, 1980 in Charlottetown at the Zion Presbyterian Church and was chaired by the District President, The Reverend Edward P. Benoit. The meeting learned that the problems of the Book Store, caused by the expropriation of the old building by the Department of Veterans' Affairs, were over and the Book Store was operating nicely at 135 Kent Street. At that meeting our rector, Canon W.H. Westin and Theodore Reagh, the Bookstore Treasurer, were re-elected as officers for the year 1981. The Reverend Edward P. Benoit was elected for a further year as President of the District. The General Secretary for the Bible Society, Dr. Kenneth G. McMillan, gave a stirring address on World Bible Society happenings.

The members at this year's annual meeting are going to have to deal with a serious issue regarding the continuation of the operation of the present Book Store as a commercial venture. This is an issue each District in Canada will have to consider during 1982. Interested Bible Society members should attend this annual meeting and make their views known.

The Canadian Bible Society is involved in at least 500 Scripture translation projects around the world. The Scriptures appear in a new language every two weeks. For this work \$3,500,000.00 is required each year. This year the sum of some \$64,000.00 was collected from Islanders. We continue to lead throughout the world in our per capita contributions.

Respectfully submitted,

Elizabeth S. Reagh

Delegate

PROTESTANT FAMILY SERVICE BUREAU - 1981

The Protestant Family Service Bureau, in its role as a Family Life Resource Centre, is committed to the protection, enhancement, and strengthening of family life. As the social service arm of the Protestant Churches, we are dedicated to serving the needs of individuals and families and to improving both environmental and social welfare conditions in the community.

Programs and Services:

Individual, marital and family counselling. Counselling for single parents. Credit Counselling.

Foster care and adoptive placements.

Consultations: Counselling and Family Life Education.

Advocacy for families (Social Action).

Ladies' Auxiliary Services: Clothing room, Dental program, Christmas Shop.

Professional Staff:

Office Staff:

Executive Director - Greg Beranger, M.S.W. Social Service Worker- Florence Coffin, R.N. Credit Counsellor - Sheran MacPhee

Secretary - Ethel MacLeod Bookkeeper- Catherine Orr

The year 1981 has been one of much activity for the professional staff and Board members of the Protestant Family Service Bureau. Through counselling, family advocacy (social action), and community development services, we have been able to help various individuals, couples, and families to cope with differing kinds of emotional, and social problems. An overview of our activities on your behalf during the past year reveals a growing public acceptance of our services as well as an increasing awareness of all that yet remains to be done.

Counselling The major demand for service by the public continues to be in the areas of individual, marital, and family counselling. Our monthly caseload averages 35-40 with a probable total of 100 for the year. Our professional staff are involved in providing evaluation and treatment to:

- *Troubled and alienated marriage partners.
- *Persons who wish to understand their anxiety, doubt and feelings of failure, unhappiness and unfulfillment.
- *Persons who have unresolved difficulties in work or personal relationships.
- *Parents experiencing problems with their children.
- *Adolescents experiencing problems with family or society.
- *Engaged couples seeking premarital counselling.
- *Persons who wish to develop greater self-understanding and awareness, and to improve their decision-making and problem-solving abilities.
- *Unmarried parents making decisions and plans regarding the baby.

Adoption/Foster Home Services The year 1981 has seen a dramatic decrease in the number of single, pregnant women who have sought assistance from the Bureau. In 1980, 13 young single mothers received counselling with 7 mothers deciding to place their babies for adoption. This year only 4 mothers sought help with one infant being placed for adoption. As a result those couples waiting to adopt an infant can expect to wait for an indefinite period. Increasingly the trend for these young women has been to make plans and decisions without the benefits of professional counselling and, in many cases, they have decided to keep their infant children. Our concern for this situation has prompted us to explore other ways of reaching pregnant teenagers and young women to ensure that their individual decisions are well thought out.

Family Advocacy and Community Development The year 1981 has seen the Bureau ∞ ntinue to involve itself with many issues and projects all ultimately aimed at serving individuals and families and improving social ∞ nditions in the ∞ nmunity. These include:

*A proposal to develop a <u>clinic for single pregnant teenagers and young women</u> which would offer access to services of professional counselling, financial assistance, nutritional teaching, residential care, prenatal education, parenting skills, and help with future plans.

*The joint establishment with the Catholic Family Services Bureau of a credit counselling service which has provided personal money management counselling and education for Islanders experiencing financial pressures. This service, which has been in operation for one year now, has been widely acclaimed across the Island and we are hoping that it will become an ongoing program of the Bureaux.

*On-going support of the Transition House Association and its residential facility (Anderson House) for battered women and their children. During the year our staff have provided a leadership role in the Association through Board membership, training of staff, and provision of financial and clerical assistance.

*The Bureau is also part of a community-based group which has received federal funds to establish an Island-wide Community Volunteer Service. The aim of the service is to provide to each regional location a list of people willing to serve as volunteers as well as inventory of volunteer job descriptions from organizations requiring volunteers. To date the service has been established in Charlottetown and Summerside and we are now planning for O'Leary, Montague and Souris.

Board of Directors of the Protestant Family Service Bureau is made up of one representative from each of our supporting churches (13) as well as other representatives (8) of the community at large. The major committees include Executive, Finance, Public Relations, Church Relations, Family Life, and Program & Policy. Highlights of the work of these committees would include such things as: the development of radio and T.V. commercials for the Bureau which will be aired soon; research and planning on family life education which likely will culminate in a course(s) next year; and a major revision and updating of the Bureau's constitution which has remained unchanged since 1960.

Other activities during the year included participation in a 2-day Health Fair (Focus on Prevention & Mental Health) at Tower's Mall, numerous showings of the Bureau's slide presentation to various church and community groups, participation in the Charlottetown Christian Council, radio and newspaper interviews, and acting as a student placement agency for the Maritime School of Social Work's Bachelor of Social Work Program.

The Board of Directors and staff of the Bureau wish to thank each and every one of you for your continuing emotional encouragement and financial support and, as always, heartily welcome your concerns and suggestions.

Respectfully submitted,

Greg Beranger, M.S.W. Executive Director

LADIES AUXILIARY OF THE PROTESTANT FAMILY SERVICE BUREAU ANNUAL REPORT 1981

The Ladies' Auxiliary continues its assistance to the needy in Charlottetown. The shop for economy clothing and furnishings operates Wednesdays and Fridays 1:30 - 3:00 p.m., 96 Fitzroy Street. The name of the shop is now registered. Articles sell from 25¢ to \$4.00. Unsold clothing is given to the Unitarian Services, Addiction Foundation, Hillsborough Hospital, Miminegash Outlet, Salvation Army or to those who have suffered misfortune. Some materials are made into quilts, others cut for rags, which are sold to industrial plants. The Guardian is a regular customer. Approximate income from the sale of rags was \$1,175.00 and from the shop \$3,928.92.

Dental bills totaling \$1,630.00 were paid for 15 children, born before 1965 to 18 years of age.

The Christmas Shop, free shopping for those in need, by appointment through the Bureau was held in St. Paul's Hall from December 14th to 19th. Many clients were recommended by Protestant Clergy. Gifts were provided for 750 children and 260 families and the Boat families. Donations for this shop amounted to \$3173.00. Many merchants in town, other business, private individuals and groups in schools, churches and clubs made excellent donations. Expenses were \$3,395.00.

The committee for home furnishings has assisted 51 families in distress.

Free wool for those who would like to knit for the 1982 Christmas Shop and material scraps for those who would like to sew quilts is supplied on request by the Auxiliary.

There is an on-going need for clothing, rags and all kinds of home furnishings for poverty victims.

Respectfully submitted

Elizabeth G. Armstrong Helen J. Michael

REPORT OF CEMETERY COMMITTEE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER'S

The caretaker was Arnold Burhoe, who was responsible for general maintenance, such as pruning trees & hedges, cutting grass, reseeding and supplying fill where required. Fill was supplied at no charge to the parish. Also a considerable amount of shrub was cleaned out at the back.

There were five burials in 1981. There is still considerable space available in the old part of the cemetery and no attempt has been made to utilize the new part of the cemetery. The committee has continued a policy of minimal expenditures in order to lay plans for the future without being a burden on the parish. The Cemetery Committee once again appreciates the cooperation of the families in requesting donations, rather than floral tributes. This help is most appreciated.

The Seventh Annual Memorial service was held at the cemetery as part of our patronal festival. This seems to be appreciated by many members of the parish.

A financial report is included eleswhere.

Respectfully submitted.

Frank Weatherby, Chairman

Paul Kays, Co-Chairman.

REPORT OF SACRISTAN

Once again it is my pleasure to report as Sacristan of this parish. This is a real privilege for me and I thank the rector and parish for the opportunity to take an active part in the Catholic faith and churchmanship reflected in this parish. I thank the Lord, and pray that he will continue to guide us in his work.

St. Peter's Cathedral Servers Guild continues to be a vital and active part of our parish life. A total of 31 boys were active in 1981 as servers in various ways such as Thurifer, Boat Boy, Crucifer, Taperer, Banner Bearer, etc. Three of these boys (Charles Mathis, George Weatherby and Hugh Paton) are away at university and continue to take an active interest whenever possible. I know that these boys appreciate the opportunity to serve our Lord in this way and on their behalf thank the rector and parish.

If there are any boys(or parents) who have an interest please get in touch with the Rector or myself. In 1982 we expect to have a cermony where servers will be awarded with rings mounted with the crest of this parish. It should have been done in 1981, however there was a problem in mounting the crests on the rings, and this should be resolved soon.

Thank you once again to the women of the parish for donations and the servicing of servers robes.

There is still a need of funds for rings and robes and donations should be directed to the Rector or myself.

Respectfully submitted

Paul Kays, Sacristan

MOTHERS! UNION ANNUAL REPORT 1981

On November 5th, 1981, a branch of Mothers' Union was organized at St. Peter's Cathedral. Meetings are held the first Thurs-day of every month. In the first three meetings we have averaged twenty members.

The executive is:

Incoming Enrolling Member: Gaie Woodside

Secretary: Susan Nauss

Treasurer: Suzanne Ghiz

Literature Secretary: Shirley Hyndman

Eileen Paton has contributed a tremendous amount of time and effort in helping to organize our group.

THE LITTLE HELPERS

St. Peter's Cathedral Little Helpers is active again. A perty was held on November 6th, 1981, for all children under the age of six.

Respectfully submitted,

Monalda Wenter

Donalda Winter,

Enrolling Member.

ANNUAL REPORT

MEALS ON WHEELS

by Marjorie Vessey

(on Board of Directors representing St. Peter's Cathedral)

The following is the list of officers and Board as accepted at the annual meeting in October 1981.

President:

Sister Mary Henry C.S.M.

Vice-President:

Mrs. Betty McNab

Secretary:

Mrs. Peggy Holland

Treasurer:

Miss Iphigenie Arsenault

Members:

James Craig

Sophie MacCallum

Advisors:

Mary Plamondon Ella MacLeod Joan Baird Carolyn Mill

Board of Directors as appointed by the churches:

Park Royal

Mr. George Ayers

Spring Park United

Mrs. Alice Stewart

St. Pius X

Mrs. Mary Connick

St. Peter's Cathedral

Mrs. Marjorie Vessey

Mrs. Maida Campbell

Church of the Nazarene

Rev. Blain MacLeod

Kirk of St. James

Mrs. Helen Asprey

St. Mark's

. Mis. Hereli Aspres

Annual Report Meals on Wheels by Marjorie Vessey Page 2

St. Paul's	-	Mrs. Norah Henry
Trinity	-	Mrs. Kenneth Archibald
Calvary Temple	-	Mr. Stanley Sherren
St. Dunstan's	-	Mr. Cletus Murphy
Central Christian	-	Mr. Keith MacKinnon
Holy Redeemer	_	Mr. Thomas Bradley
First Baptist	-	Mrs. Sophie MacCallum

St. Peter's Cathedral is also well represented in the volunteer working force of Meals on Wheels by Elizabeth Armstrong.

Meals on Wheels has grown from serving six meals a day in 1978 to a high of 45 meals on some days. From September 1980-81 there were a total of 7,222 meals served as compared with 5,357 for that period the previous year.

Meals are \$2.00 each, and we are operating in the black thanks to donations from the community. Part of the donations came from six church groups who gave a total of \$585.00 between them last year.

We welcome new volunteers. You can schedule your time on a regular basis so that you can fit your volunteer time with your personal plans.

Respectfully submitted,

Mayore Vessey